REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 1st April 2019
in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, C Ward, R Holt and P Bagshaw. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles, District Councillor G Nurden and Chris Bradbury. 3 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-04) Apologies for Absence

Councillors I Case, J Ball, J Lester, A Thompson and R Grattan
2-04)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-04)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Rushbrook proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 4th March be accepted as a true record, Cllr Holt seconded, and the Council agreed.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-04)  Matters Arising

The Clerk gave the following updates:
· An email was sent to CCllr Iles requesting funding from his Highways budget for the flooding problems at the 2nd Limpenhoe turning.

· The requested enquiry to Anglian Water has not yet been actioned.

· The BDC bins on Riverside were queried at the Village Project meeting.

· Laminating the Public Spaces order was put on hold until the Clerk had purchased a new colour printer.  These will be done by the next meeting.

· The Lounge for the Annual Parish Meeting has been booked for Tuesday 17th May.  It was agreed that it will start at 7pm.

Public Participation
County Councillor Brian Iles: there are still problems agreeing how the budget is to be spent.
The Boundary Commission is looking at the composition of each district.  Acle Marshes is 14.5% down on the average number of voters. There are large variations as the calculations are based on population numbers not areas.  There is a possibility that NCC will lose 4 Councillors. 
CCllr Iles will give £2,000 of his Highways grant towards the 2nd Limpenhoe turning flooding problem.  Cllr Hale thanked him for the contribution and help.  

District Councillor Grant Nurden: Broadland and South Norfolk District Councils have appointed their Senior Management team.  Of the 3 appointments 2 are from South Norfolk and one from Broadland.  5 of the Assistant Directors have been appointed, 3 from South Norfolk and 2 from Broadland.  4 Assistant Director positions remain vacant and will be advertised both internally and externally.  All positions are subject to approval by both Councils.
The update from Kirstin Hughes regarding the £5,000 permissive path grant is that the decision by the Council will be made by the end of May.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: the play equipment safety inspection for April will be completed this week. The new gym equipment on the field is being well used. 
The March Cash Bingo jackpot was not won, the jackpot now stands at £290 in 59 numbers or less.  The Bingo is well attended at the moment!  The film showing this month, on the 10th April, will be ”Stan and Ollie”. On Saturday 4th May Mary Poppins Returns will be shown.  Last month’s film, Bohemian Rhapsody, was very well attended.
There will be an Easter Egg Hunt on Sunday 14th April from 2 to 3:30pm, and a Quiz Night on the 17th April at 7:30pm.

Public

A member of the public had been in correspondence with BDC and asked them to provide additional bins in advance of when they were provided last year.  And Sandersons are no longer part of the Blakes Hoseasons Agency.
A member of the public commented on the attendance of Parish Councillors and hoped that it would improve after the elections.
A member of the public asked whether a statement could be made from the Parish Council regarding the status of the reopening of the permissive path.
Cllr Rushbrook informed the meeting that the hedge on Mill Road has been cut.  She witnessed an incidence of dog fouling on the playing field and was encouraged to report it to BDC.  A recent submission to the Mercury had gone astray due to a ‘technical blip’ at their end.

5-04) Planning Applications
No applications received.
Cllr Lester circulated an email regarding new technical guidance on Residential Visual Amenity Assessment which won’t stop developments that spoil the view from current residents could stop developments that would be so intrusive as to render someone’s house ‘an unattractive place to live’.
6-04)
Update by the Tree Warden
No report received.  

A proposal for a tree survey report on the Woodland Walk trees was circulated to Councillors.  Mr John Allaway would carry out a ground-based visual tree survey to all significant trees and produce a plan showing the site and location of those trees, and a table detailing each tree and whether it needs any emergency, urgent or non-urgent work.  The cost would be £250.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed accepting the quote for the work, Cllr Ward seconded and all agreed.
7-04)  Update for the Allotments
Nothing new to report.  Items still outstanding are the fence posts alongside plot 1 still need to be repaired/replaced and the steps down to the dyke need to be addressed.
The Diocese of Norwich confirmed that an extension to the lease is possible but it would need to involve a solicitor to draw up the lease documents, which would incur around £500 in costs.  Part of the reason for keeping the agreement on a three year rolling cycle is to avoid the requirement for having legal costs.  The Council decided that, because the land for the allotments had become available due to a land swap and the cost of extending the lease, they were happy with a rolling 3 year lease.  
8-04) To Receive an update from the PCC
The paths into the Church has been resurfaced.

Donations for the Easter Lily floral displays at the Church in memory of loved ones (cost expected to be £2.50 per lily) must be put in an envelope with your name, address, and who it is in memory of and delivered to 18 Church Road by Saturday 6th April.
Chill Church will be at the Good Friday service at 10am.  The Easter Day service is Holy Communion at 11am.

9-04) Police Statistics

January: 1 violent offence on Broadland Close, 1 violent offence on The Havaker, 1 vehicle crime and 1 violent offence at Pettitts.
The next SNAP meeting will be at 7pm on Thursday 18th April at Acle Police Station.
10-04) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

A meeting between Mr Mutten, Cllrs Ward and Bagshaw and the Clerk was held on the 15th March.  Mixed messages were received but no progress was made. The next meeting is arranged for the 26th April.  Mr Mutten detailed a list of concerns he had, and has had in the past, and he feels minutes of the meetings held are important.  The key issue raised was the responsibility for dogs on the riverbank. Mr Mutten does not accept that the Parish Council won’t and can’t warden the riverbank.  Because the riverbank is a public footpath the Parish Council has no Public Liability Insurance, that is the responsibility of Norfolk County Council.  
The documentation is now with Mr Mutten and at the next meeting he has been requested to let the Parish Council know what changes he requires.  
The Council needs to assess whether it is right to continue.  Public money has been spent for no return.

A position statement has been drafted and will be put in the Outlook to update the village on progress so far.  
b) Station roadbridge
No update received.  Clerk to email Network Rail contact regarding listing of the Swing Bridge for further information.
c) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Cllrs Hale and Pittam visited the site looking for a pipe under the road.  The landowner had suggested there was one but Highways do not have one detailed on their map.  A pipe was not located.  The problem is a Highways one as the cuts in the verge fill up with mud and do not allow the floodwater to drain away.  Clerk to request a site visit with Highways.
d) Swing Bridge

Feedback from the Village Project meeting on Tuesday 12th March indicated that Listing is fairly straight forward and a building/structure can be un-listed relatively easily also. A Network Rail contact, via Broadland, has indicated he would be willing to meet with the Parish Council. Clerk to follow up and investigate listing.
e) Speed Sensor 
The Speed Sensor has not been moved since the last meeting.  An update will be provided at the next meeting.
11-04) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of one piece of correspondence she had received:
· A request for help for regular transport for a Reedham resident from Norfolk County Council, via the Acle Clerk, was received.  This has been passed on to the PCC by Cllr Pittam.  The Council was sympathetic to the request but was worried that it could be breaching GDPR legislation with the amount of detail provided. 
12-04) Neighbourhood Plan

A letter was sent to some of the Community Led Plan team asking if they would be interested in assisting with the Neighbourhood Plan and good feedback has been received.  A leaflet promoting the consultation event on the 29th April was sent out with the latest Outlook.  Broadland can provide large maps for the consultation event, and other assistance if required. The next NP Team meeting is on the 11th April at 7.30pm in the Village Hall. 
13-04) Financial Matters
i. Payments presented for approval

CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance Mar 19



£   330.05
Outlook - annual donation






£   120.00

Mr D Breeze - Neighbourhood Plan training mileage


£     43.20

Tudor Print - Neighbourhood Plan leaflet printing



£     43.00

Reedham Building Company - Woodland Walk tree removal

£   168.00

C Dickson - salary March 19 including overtime



£   418.98
HMRC - PAYE March 19






£   104.60
C Dickson - expenses







£     34.12
Total   = 







           £ 1,261.95
ii. Cllr Bagshaw proposed the invoices be approved for payment, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed:

iii. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the month to 21st March 2019 (see below). 
iv. Cllr Hale will talk to BCllr Nurden regarding online payments.  
14-04)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Sign on the memorial tree has been broken.
Freethorpe Road sign is still broken.  This has been reported.

Concerns were raised regarding the Berney Arms railway line not being opened until October.  The Clerk was asked to contact Mr M Warner for further information.  It is believed that a covenant is on the station that requires it to remain open.
A member of the public reminded the Council that when the allotments were first set up a solar or wind powered pump for water from the dyke was investigated but it was too expensive. It was suggested that CIL monies could be used to purchase a pump.  Cllr Pittam to pass on to the allotment committee.

Cllr Hale thanked those member of the Council that were not standing at the elections, and wished those that are good luck.

15-04)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 13th May 2019 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall, unless an additional meeting is called.  This meeting will be the Annual Parish Council Meeting.  The Annual Parish Meeting will be held on Tuesday 14th May 2019 at 7pm in the Village Hall.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.04 pm.

16-04) Closed Session: Contract Matters

A copy of the statement of progress for the permissive path will be forwarded to Mr Mutten but for information only. The Council revised and agreed the timescale for further contract negotiations.
The Clerk will contact the Broads Authority for further information.
An update was provided to the Council on the contract with CGM.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.3.19

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	14,451.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	550.08
	3,638.27

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	52.34
	362.27

	TRAINING
	54.69
	81.41
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	331.55

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	25.00
	551.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	2,252.59
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	288.86
	3,806.53

	NCC/CIL
	
	19,032.48
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	603.24

	GLASS & MISC
	
	695.03
	
	RECYCLING
	
	89.40

	ADVERTISING
	
	155.00
	
	SECTION 137
	
	30.00

	ALLOTMENT
	
	55.00
	
	HMRC/VAT
	112.31
	3,609.78

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	102.40
	444.50

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	142.11

	S106
	1,774.98
	13,879.98
	
	S106
	
	13,879.98

	TOTAL
	1,829.67
	50,602.49
	
	TOTAL
	1,130.99
	27,489.22

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.3.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.3.19
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	57,251.91
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	57,950.59
	

	INCOME
	1,829.67
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-1,130.99
	
	
	
	
	

	
	57,950.59
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	less difference in cheque
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	57,950.59
	
	
	BALANCE
	57,950.59
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.3.19

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	12.50
	425.00
	
	RENT
	
	230.00

	DEPOSIT
	30.00
	120.00
	
	DEPOSIT
	
	30.00

	
	
	
	
	EXPENSES
	
	129.72

	TOTAL
	42.50
	545.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	389.72

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.3.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.3.19
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,368.35
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,410.85
	

	INCOME
	42.50
	
	
	less unpresented cheques: 
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,410.85
	
	
	
	1,410.85
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